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 Minutes of West Hagbourne Parish Council Meeting
held at Hagbourne Village Hall on Wednesday 6th July 2016 at 7:30pm.
Present: Cllrs M. Butler, V. Brownsword, M. Telford, O. Doogue, Cllr P. Greene and Mr. A. Wise (Clerk)
	
	MB opened the meeting at 19:30 hrs.  
	

	16/50 Apologies
	Cllrs. H. Lewis and J. Murphy 
	

	16/51 Declarations of personal and prejudicial interest
	· None
	

	16/52 Report on OCC and SODC activities
	OCC Report  – See appendix 6
SODC Report  – None Received
	

	16/53 Hear representations from members of the public
	· None
	

	16/54 Approve the minutes of the meeting of 04 May 2016
	It was proposed by OD, seconded MT , that the minutes be signed as a true record.  Carried nem con.
	

	16/55 Consider matters, not taken elsewhere, arising from the minutes of the meeting of 04 May 2016
	· All action items had been completed   

	

	16/56 Receive reports from Parish Councillors and the Clerk
	· Chair reported that the village’s Queens 90th Birthday celebrations held in the local pub went very well. A donation was received from the village association for £250 towards the costs of the event. A number of guests paid by cheque which will now be banked by the clerk.
· MB & VB attended a OCC Workshop on Unitary Authorities which was facilitated by Grant Thornton.
	

	16/57 Financial matters


	· Approval of payments. It was proposed MB, seconded VB and carried nem con that the following invoices be paid: Parish Clerk’s wages, expenses, PAYE, Village Hall hire, Grass Cutting x 2 and Pub’s catering invoice for Queen’s 90th Birthday Celebrations.
· Current financial situation.  AW presented the current financial situation – attachments 2 & 3. 

· Clerk to find and then circulate the Grass Cutting Work Schedule
	

	16/58 Planning
	1. AW presented the current planning application situation – attachment 4

	

	16/59  Highways and Transport
	· Cllr. Brownsword attended the last 2 DVTG Meetings in which it was reported that a new 94 Service Timetable would shortly be published for post 23 July 2016. Latest DVTG Minutes – attachment 5
	

	16/60 Risk assessment
	MB signed off appropriate parts on the current Risk Assessment Checklist.  - attachment 5
.
	

	16/61 Chairmans Report for Newsletter
	· Chairman to draft a report for the next edition of the village newsletter which is due at the end of July 2016 and this is to include a mention of skip hire for middle of September.
	

	16/62 Respond to Communications as the Chairman may direct
	· Chair reported that he would communicate back to the Pensions Authority that the Clerk is exempt from joining this scheme.
	

	16/65 Attend to any other business at the Chairman’s discretion
	· Clerk reported back on progress with the actions raised at the APM in May that were allocated to the PC. All actions were dealt with except the skip hire which the Chair will now arrange for the middle of September and advertise location and use via Village Newsletter.
· Clerk to contact Biffa to arrange for dual purpose signs for village bins

· Clerk to change village hall booking to the 15th September 2016
	MB
AW

AW

	16/66 Date of next meeting
	· 15th September 2016 – Parish Council Meeting
	

	Closure
	· MB declared the meeting closed at 20:45 hrs.
	


Signed:





Date:
Attachments:

1.Agenda

2. Financial Statements

3. Expenditure against Budget 2016-2017
4.Planning Applications
5. Transport Report

Notes from Meeting of Downland Villages Transport Group
3 June 2016
The Benefice Centre, Blewbury
Present: Ken Boness (Blewbury), Valerie Brownsword (PC, West Hagbourne), Veronica Gibbs (PTR, North Moreton), Patrick Green (County Councillor), Mary Harrison (PTR East Hagbourne), Jo Lakeland (Blewbury), Maranda St John Nicolle (Blewbury), Roger Templeman (PTR South Moreton), Jessie West (PT Upton),  Simon Young (PC Astons)
Apologies: Terry Pritchard, David Rickeard, Alex Elderfield

1. Responses to the Announcement (broadly summarised)
· people on the 95 route dismayed by the loss of 95 and have received several expressions of concern about the 131: lobbying stronger for 131 route/Wallingford than for 95/Didcot.

· The Moretons (via Patrick on County Council and Roger to Thames) have asked for diversion of X2 - but Thames does not seem to feel this is viable 

· Astons and Moretons keen to work together: Astons Parish Council has a concern about using funding from taxpayers for a service with few users, but prepared to put a bit of money in if working with others

· As a County Councillor, Patrick has been suggesting at parish meetings that parishes put some precept aside for possibility of purchasing services of buses. Not surprised at loss of 95 as not much used. Conscious that people may feel use of taxpayers' money not justified with small current usage, but important to have service for both current users and those who may use in future.

· North Moreton feel it is important for villages to have some form of public transport: concerned about future beyond the 131. At present only a handful of regular users, but numbers of people who are concerned that they are getting elderly and will need buses.

· 94 route villages have seen considerable concern about potential bus loss and happiness that at least some 94 service will be maintained. 

· E Hagbourne parish council has backed the bus and the village planning process has listed maintaining a bus service as a priority.


2. Mitigating losses - what are our next steps?

What can the new minibus service offer us by way of mitigation opportunities?

    Minibus service: way of operating and basic costs
· As noted in a prior email from MSN, OCC sees the new minibus scheme not as a replacement "public bus" but potentially something that could be operated as a "membership scheme" with very open membership - ie people buy tickets in advance to become "members," but anyone can buy a ticket. We need to seek advice on whether this is in fact an acceptable interpretation of the regulations. 


· Minibuses are being hired at cost [latest quoted costs: £20/hr for driving time and £10/hr for waiting time] The costs mean that the services are likely to be too expensive for ad hoc use by individuals. They are, however, reasonable for jointly organised services. Payments will be made to the County Council.

Actions: Group to seek advice on proposed ways of operating as an open "membership" service from 
· Community First Oxfordshire (MSN) 
· Community Transport Association (MSN) 
· County Council legal staff (Patrick Greene to advise on approach)

· Parish Councillors to attend session on the 28th about how parish councils and OCC can work together, and to report back to group.

   Given these parameters, what use might we wish to make of the service?

   131 Replacement
· There is general consensus around continuing the 131 on a Friday with a slightly earlier start to enable people to access health services. We will proceed forward with these negotiations, planning to use a combination of seed funding and funding from parish councils to run the service on a trial basis through the end of the year.
· Action: 

· MSN/David Rickeard to confirm to County Council request to run 131 service on a Friday to end of year and to discuss timing of service 
· MSN/David Rickeard to provide an estimate of costs and potential timings to group for consideration 

    94/95 Replacement/Supplementation
· Villages affected by the loss of the 95 may wish to have a replacement Didcot service, and those affected by scheduling changes on the 94 may wish to have a supplementary service, though needs are unclear, as the 94 schedule has not yet been released. Options mentioned included: 

· a Saturday service to help people with shopping and leisure activities (94 and 95)

· an evening service for commuters if the morning commuter buses remain but the evening ones are cut (94)

· a one-in, one-out daily service (95)

· For all villages, we need to find out two pieces of vital information: 

· the impact of the losses of service on extant users and what they need 

· what people might like to see in a community operated service

· We can also begin the process of preliminary costings, so that these can be looked at together with demand

· It would be helpful when consulting in our villages  to have a common message which emphasises: 

· empowerment - this is about our communities working together to try to shape the services that we want and need. What people say matters. 

· honest sharing - we'll only be able to make the right plans if people share honestly about their needs and what they are prepared to pay.  

· responsibility - councils and individuals can only offer limited funds, so we need to use them wisely and well. 

· growth depends on us - the more that people use the services, the more viable they will be ... and the more we can potentially have in the longer term. 
· Action: 
· Thames Travel to inform MSN and MSN to circulate to group when new 94 timetable is available
· Simon Young, Jo Lakeland, and Veronica Gibbs [and another member if so desired] to form a small working group to assess information about demand for replacement/supplementary services  
· All members of group to survey those in their community affected by the loss of services and to report in to small working group (by 13 June) on their needs 
· All members of group to begin the approach to the wider community to ask what demand might be more generally and to report interim findings by 13 June to small working group 
· Small working group to present on the preliminary findings at the next meeting (20 June) 
· MSN to work on some preliminary costings, as directed by options emerging from small working group 
· Not decided in the meeting - but would it be helpful to have a draft "blurb" around the common messages for sharing with people when we talk with them?
Aware that the replacement/supplementary services will not meet all people's needs, villages may also wish to consider voluntary networks to, for example, help people get to hospital appointments. Blewbury already has such a service; information can be shared if desired.


3. Creating a structure to procure services

We need to have this quite quickly, as we have only six weeks until cessation of services. 
· Action: Ken Boness, MSN and others with legal experience to draft a partnership template that can be offered to parish councils and others interested in joining the DVTG.
6. Risk Assessment

7. OCC Report

REPORT TO PARISH COUNCILS JULY 2016
STATEMENT FROM OCC LEADER ON EU REFERENDUM RESULT
Cllr Ian Hudspeth, the Leader of Oxfordshire County Council, has responded to the EU referendum result. He said: "Following David Cameron honouring his pledge to offer a referendum on our membership of the European Union, the British people have voted to take more direct control of the decisions which affect them. That process must not stop at the gates of Parliament. This is an opportunity to remake our democratic system, and must be used to drive, not delay, the process of devolving power from Westminster and Whitehall to England's cities and counties, and from those cities and counties to the towns, villages, and neighbourhoods within them. The priorities of the county council will remain the same – to support economic growth, to protect the most vulnerable, and to drive efficiency in public services. To support these priorities, our work on stripping out another level of bureaucratic decision making by developing proposals for a new council for the whole of Oxfordshire will continue, as will our ambition to win a wide-ranging devolution deal from central government."

PROPOSALS FOR UNITARY COUNCIL 
As previously reported, Oxfordshire's District Councils have appointed consultants PwC to prepare a report on the future of local government in Oxfordshire, and OCC has appointed consultants Grant Thornton to do the same. Ten workshops were held by OCC over the course of June to obtain input from parish councils about concerns they might have and opportunities they might relish with a change to unitary local government. PwC were due to report for the Districts by the end of June, but are behind schedule. The Grant Thornton report for the County is still on schedule for July. All councils will then submit proposals to central government in the autumn, following a period of public consultation. 

COUNCIL CONTEMPLATES IDEA OF NEW PARK AND RIDES
A study which could lead to up to five new park and ride sites being built to serve Oxfordshire has been published. OCC, through the Oxford Transport Strategy (OTS), part of Local Transport Plan 4, is proactively working to find solutions to the demands that are increasingly being placed on the road network by current and projected growth. In order to reduce congestion within the city and on the approaches to it, the OTS proposes a major expansion and reconfiguration of the Park & Ride system to intercept more car trips earlier in their journeys and further away from the city. In addition to new park and ride sites, the OTS proposes a network of “Rapid Transit” public transport routes to provide an uplift to transport connectivity in the city, including links between the proposed new sites and the city’s “Eastern Arc” (broadly speaking the Headington/Cowley area). The report is the latest step in the process of delivering solutions. The park and ride study has reviewed the locations proposed as part of the OTS, and made specific recommendations on where new park and ride sites should be located, following an assessment of the corridors. New sites are proposed at Eynsham, Cumnor, Lodge Hill, Sandford, and Oxford Airport, phased over the next 15 years.

INCREASING ADULT AND CHILD SOCIAL CARE COSTS

Adult and child social care costs continue to increase as a proportion of OCC's expenditure, that now accounts for nearly half the council's budget. OCC's obligation to assist with unaccompanied young asylum seekers has added further added pressure.

COUNCIL AMONG NATION’S BEST FOR CHILDREN’S SOCIAL CARE

Only a quarter of councils – including Oxfordshire – have passed Ofsted’s new harder inspection test for children’s social services, according to the watchdog’s annual report. The remaining three-quarters were found to be ‘inadequate’ or ‘requiring improvement’. The report ranks Oxfordshire among the best performing of 87 councils so far put to the test, with 64 of these failing to secure a ‘good’ rating. Oxfordshire is also one of just three areas where Ofsted and its partner inspectorates have completed the new Joint Target Area Inspection, which highly praised the council’s work to tackle child sexual exploitation alongside its partner agencies.

MULTI-MILLION POUND BOOST FUELS EXPANSION OF HIGH-SPEED BROADBAND 

The second phase of Better Broadband for Oxfordshire is now underway after the first part was completed on time and under budget. The first phase of the broadband programme exceeded many of its targets and, as a result, the county is expecting up to £6.75 million of funds to be made available to extend the fibre network to even more remote communities. Since the roll-out began more than two years ago, Better Broadband for Oxfordshire has made faster fibre broadband available to more than 70,000 county premises – 64,500 of which have access to superfast broadband speeds of 24 megabits per second (Mbps) and above.

GRASS VERGE CUTTING PROGRAMME 2016
Financial pressures have forced OCC to reduce its overall verge mowing in recent years; just one general cut a year is now carried out across the whole of the road network. This includes cutting all visibility splays at junctions and cutting grass verges to a distance 1m back from the kerb. The general cut started on 20 June, although visibility splay issues have been dealt with earlier if they have been reported or observed by highway inspectors. More information can be found at: https://www.oxfordshire.gov.uk/cms/content/grass-verge-cutting-programme-2016
PROPOSED THIRD READING BRIDGE OVER THE THAMES
A third 'Summit Meeting' was convened by MPs John Howell and Rob Wilson in June to review progress on the preparation of the Strategic Outline Business Case to secure funding to move the proposal forward. In addition to the MPs, the meeting was attended by various Berkshire councils and enterprise groups. OCC was represented by Cabinet Member David Nimmo Smith and the councillor for the most affected Division, David Bartholomew. The scheme supporters want to take 55,000 cars a day out of the centre of Reading. OCC is participating in the process to ensure any solution doesn't simply move Reading's traffic problems into south Oxfordshire.

Cllr Patrick Greene – Didcot East & Hagbourne Division – Oxfordshire County Council
